
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 11/16

Held on Monday 5th December 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Dickson, Jolley, Latif, O’Dell, Ogborn, Maczkiewicz and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.

186.
APOLOGIES:
Apologies received from D/Cllr Chaplin.

187.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes of 7th November were agreed and signed.

188.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

Cllr Buchanan 192 BVC.

189.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Neighbourhood Plan
The Clerk had made contact with Mark Deas from ACRE who said he or a colleague would be happy to be present at a public meeting.  We had agreed to look at this in the spring.

190.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter has been looking into the priorities at the Quy roundabout. It was a difficult situation as the A14 was the responsibility of Highways England and it was hard to ascertain where their responsibility ended and County Council Highways began.  Highways England does not accept that they are responsible even though the signage is in their area.  Once devolution has happened this will be easier to sort out. C/Cllr Shuter has asked that this be a matter for ‘improvements under devolution’.  He also reports that the candidates for mayor are now coming forward. A shadow assembly is running presently until the May election.  The leaders of Cambridgeshire County Council and Peterborough will be members of the future assembly and one of the things they will be responsible for is Highways.  Other powers will be moved from Parliament over several phases.  Funding will be £20 million a year plus £100 million for housing and a further £70 million for affordable housing which will be Cambridge orientated.  There was a discussion regarding transport in Cambridge and congestion and C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that the interaction of the A14 and local villages were also high on his agenda once devolution begins.

With regards to the primary gritting routes, the County have cut back from 44% of roads being gritted to 30%.  He noted concerns that the High Street and in particular Lode Road outside of BVC had been taken off the route.  There was no legislation to say the area outside of schools had to be gritted. The primary routes are the ones that are done first, mostly during the night and then the secondary routes are gritted. The High Street/Lode Road is on the secondary route and C/Cllr Shuter felt that this would have been gritted by the start of school.  The Clerk mentioned that we had reported the road sinking in the High Street on the Highways fault logging website on 12th November and despite chasing this it had still not been repaired.  The Clerk has also been unable to contact the Highways Manager regarding this and another matter.  C/Cllr Shuter will look into this.

ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO CHASE HIGHWAYS

District

D/Cllr Sharp reported that the next stage of the draft local plan will be out in January but this will not be complete and published until 2018.  Regulatory Services report that they are currently £61K under budget.  We have still had no reply from the letter to Maggie Camp regarding the open space at Ancient Meadows sent 22nd October despite chasing for this.  D/Cllr Sharp will speak with her. Cllr Bryant asked that he also enquire as to the procedure and whether this would have to go before the Asset Development Committee which was maybe why we hadn’t heard anything.
ACTION: D/CLLR SHARP TO CHASE MAGGIE CAMP - ECDC

191.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Parish Forum
A date of the 28th February had now been set for this which Cllr Buchanan and Bryant hope to attend.

b)  Bloor Homes
Cllr Bryant has written about the site left for employment and asked whether we may be able to put a park in here instead. We await a reply.  Cllr Buchanan commented on the mess on Tunbridge Lane and that other sites cleared up every evening. She asked that we write and ask that the road be cleared as there have been complaints.

ACTION: CLERK TO WRITE TO FOREMAN

c)  Peterhouse College Development
We have also written regarding the outline planning permission for land off of Bell Road asking that a couple of properties be removed and a play area be considered for this area.

d)  Ancient Meadows street lighting

The Clerk had reported a faulty streetlight via the County Council website and had received an email stating that the road had not been adopted so was not their responsibility.  The residents of the area say that the road has been adopted and they have successfully reported faulty lights in the past. C/Cllr Shuter will look into this to ensure this does not happen again.

ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO SPEAK TO BALFOUR BEATTY

192.
PLANNING:

 
16/01440/FUL, Laburnum House, 6 Tunbridge Lane, 2 storey extension to side elevation

There have been no complaints from neighbours regarding this application and it was felt this would improve the current area.


16/01464/FUL, Bottisham Police Station, 12 Bell Road, Redevelopment of former police station. Construction of 9 no. flats with off street parking and new access road off Bell Road highway


Cllr Buchanan reported that since the last meeting and particularly over this weekend there have been a lot of objections to this application.  There are concerns over traffic which we were aware of. Highways have made no comments which is not unusual.  Cllr Buchanan felt that the site is comparable to the development at Howletts Way and the amount of vehicles going in/out of the site was also comparable.  We had commented that the rooms were small but that is not within our remit.  Cllr Buchanan was concerned that someone had commented that Parish Council are insistent on having affordable housing in the village.  This has never been asked for on this site but we have said we do not need more 4/5 bedroom houses.  

Cllr Jolley felt that although the proposals had been well thought through he felt this was the wrong location for this site.  From his speedwatch co-ordinator role he felt that having 9 flats on the main route into the village on a road which was prone to speeding was inadvisable.  The site is on a bend in the road, no matter how many parking spaces are provided delivery vehicles will park on the main road making it difficult for vehicles to see oncoming traffic round the bend.  Cllr Bryant felt that Bell Road should not be singled out as a problem area for traffic as there were also other areas of the village where this also applied.  Cllr Jolley said that residents would be subject to a fair amount of noise and disturbance which he felt was unfair.  Cllr Buchanan could not see that the development was any different to the one in Howlett Way. She was also concerned that a fair amount of lobbying seems to have gone on. Anyone is entitled to object to a planning application but over the space of one weekend a number of letters have been received from residents who do not live in the area of the application which was unusual.  Cllr Ogborn asked if we should ask for fewer dwellings to reduce the need for parking but Cllr Jolley reiterated that this would not help as the location was wrong.  The bend in the road created a hazard when vehicles were parked on Bell Road.  Cllr Walton felt that the developer had mitigated problems as best as they could.  She felt that parking spaces (22) were quite substantial compared to other sites and 2 were in the front of the site for visitors. Cllr Dickson also agreed that it was not as bad as it could have been.   As an aside Cllr Bryant mentioned that she had asked C/Cllr Shuter to speak with the County Council to look at the traffic issues in Bottisham as we have/will have various building sites in progress all at once.  She felt it was not enough for them to look at a map on their computer; they needed to physically come out and visit the sites which were causing traffic problems.  Cllr Jolley asked if we could suggest double yellow lines or preferably a raised table on Bell Road which would slow traffic. Cllr Ogborn agreed this would mitigate any risk.  Cllr Bryant agreed that we should respond to say we have some concerns over traffic which could be alleviated.  A vote was taken on whether Parish Council supported the application with one objection and one abstention.  However another vote was taken on if, the development were given approval supporting Cllr Jolley’s proposal of suggesting some form of traffic calming outside of the development specifically a raised table.  All were in support of  this proposal.
16/01469/FUL, Land south of 17 Stocks Close, Erection of 2 no. detached 3 bed houses

This was a double application of either 2 x detached houses or an annexe/bungalow on the site. Cllr Jolley had been to look at the site which was outside of the greenbelt. He could not see a problem as long as the occupiers of the 3 current houses were happy as they shared a driveway.  The footprint for the application for 2 x detached houses took up approximately 75% of the site which could be classed as over development.  Cllr Buchanan confirmed that access to the site was over a private driveway which 2 owners have objected to. However, that was not our issue to look at. After discussion it was agreed that the annexe would be the better option for the site if approval was granted as it was not a large site. This was proposed by Cllr Ogborn and seconded by Cllr Jolley. The majority were in favour with one objection.
16/01611/FUL, 5 Arber Close, Single storey side and rear extension

This application was acceptable to all.
16/01609/FUL, 11 Pound Close, Single storey rear and side extension

This application was acceptable to all although Cllr Walton pointed out that this leaves only one parking space.
Bottisham Village College

Cllr Jolley commented that some cllr’s were concerned about fencing issues to do with this application.  He has located a map which we were not privy to before which shows where fencing is intended to be put.  This fencing effectively blocks off all access from Lode Road to the site and to the sports pavilion which does not belong to BVC.  Cllr Buchanan said that the map did not accurately reflect where the fencing would go and that the markings for this had already been made on site. Cllr Ogborn said we needed reassurance that the playing fields could be reached outside of school hours and he said he would take a look at the markings for this.  He suggested that we write to the County Council asking them to clarify where the fencing will be and if the current map is wrong to ensure that it is corrected.

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO COUNTY COUNCIL

193.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Cllr O’Dell reported that Reg Webb had now put in the plants by the flagpole. The next meeting is 13th December and Cllr Jolley commented that we will be discussing grass cutting tenders ready to make recommendations to full parish council in January.  Cllr O’Dell has switched off the tap in the cemetery for the winter.

194.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Payments for November


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




772.82


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses (USB flashdrives)

125.98 


L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


  52.50


Environment Agency – reviewing documents

609.00


Sentry Ltd – Meeting re. harvest compensation

367.50


Cambridgeshire ACRE – annual subscription
    
  54.00


Cllr Jon Ogborn – barrier tape/fencing pins 
            103.07


Bordaline – website annual subscription


491.00


Mrs H Buchanan – Photocopying



    7.24


Signed and verified by Cllr O’Dell and Cllr Buchanan

195. NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:

Cllr Ogborn reported that things are finally moving. The sugarbeet isn’t fully harvested yet so work on the hydrogeological investigations will start in January. He is meeting with the farm manager on the 15th December and is looking to formally lease the land from the Fairhavens.  Cllr Ogborn thanked Cllr Jolley for volunteering to help with the dipwells when he was unable to do it.

196. COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:

Cllr Bryant reported that there hasn’t been a meeting recently.  Cllr Dickson is looking at emergency planning and will put something together with the Clerk in the NewYear.  Regarding Christmas trees, we have had information from various villages, Waterbeach have been particularly helpful.

197.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
This was covered under District Council report.
198.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As recorded.

199.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As recorded

200.  
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As recorded.
201.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
Cllr Jolley asked that the Clerk check the title of Buildings of local interest as he felt it was previously recorded as something else.

202.  
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be 9th January 2017 and will be in the MAIN HALL at the Royal British Legion 

FURTHER MEETING DATES

6th February

6th March

3rd April


